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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 28th April 2015.            
Present     

                                     Cllr. B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. R. Piper



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford        
        Cllr. G.R. Reed                
                                     Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                  Cllr. K. Smith  



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
                  
             Cllr. N. Law         



 Cllr. R. Maycock          


 

              
      



1892. Apologies. 

Apologies were received from Cllrs. Harmsworth and Leithall due to business.                       
1893. PCSO Greenwood, crime Stats from 1st April to 28th April.

1 x Assault- Domestic Related


1 x Dog worrying sheep- Dog was shot dead by neighbouring farmer who witnessed the attack.


2 x Theft- Petrol from car linked to the arson and to 6 breeze blocks.


1 x Criminal Damage to ground rail at Play Park at The Down.


1 x Arson to waste bins in the Parish Hall Play Park.


1 x Theft of a motorbike.

1894. Chairman's Report.

1 The Bere Alston – Tavistock Line.  Latest information from Devon County Council who are leading this project is that they are hopeful that a 106 agreement will be signed by Bovis with WDBC by 31 May.  The LEP (Local Enterprise Partnership – replacement of Regional Council) are very keen on this project and will fund the balance of the capital required.  Plans are to be on site in 2019 and finished by 2021.   They wish to formalise the name as the “Drake Line” which is already being used and seems a most appropriate choice as it will pass a number of locations connected with the worthy Admiral.  Do you concur with this proposal?

2 The plans are going well for the 125th Rail Commemoration of the opening of the “Plymouth, Devonport & South Junction Railway” between Plymouth and Lydford – Okehampton.  Details and booking arrangements should be on our web site by 4 May.

3 In my last report I looked back at the last four years and I will now exercise my privilege as Chair to project what we are planning or might consider over the next four years.

a. The completion and approval of the Bere Neighbourhood Plan

b. The design, funding and building of a Sports Pavilion on the Bere Alston Recreation Field.

c. The planning and completion of the layout for the unused area within our existing cemetery.

d. The completion of the restoration of the two War Memorials.

e. The operation of the joint Lengthsman/Road Warden Scheme for highway repairs, with our friends and colleagues from Gulworthy Parish Council.

f. An initiative to work out a solution to road improvements on our section of the infamous Denham Bridge Road.

g. To support the County Council on the provision of a cycle track from Tavistock to Bere Alston, using the road side grass strip to Gorton bridge and then via Tavistock Woodlands.

h. The completion of the registration of Council Land with the Land Registry by Peter on our behalf.

i. Only yesterday we heard with deep surprise, from Paul Gentle, that ‘statistically Bere Alston has almost doubled the levels of economic deprivation of West Devon as a whole. 21% of people of working age claim a key benefit; 11% claim Incapacity Benefit.  These figures are respectively 40% & 57% higher than national averages for England.  In terms of education, the average point score per student at Stage 3 is 20% below national levels/ 26% of the adult population has no qualifications and 8.2% of the population is in Bad or Very Bad Health, again 30% higher than Borough or national averages. (Source WDBC 007B). This is of course very valuable information in applying for grants and concessions etc.  However, I wonder if there is a role for the Parish Council in bringing this to the attention of the authorities with a view to obtaining better services for this isolated ‘main centre’?

j. Finally,  24 September 2017 will be the 100th Anniversary of the tragic rail accident at Bere Ferrers where ten New Zealand soldiers were killed, shortly after disembarking from their troopship to support this country in the Great War.   I believe that this Parish Council should work with the British Legion and the Church to make this a truly wonderful commemoration of their loss of lives and also of the other members of this Parish who were killed in this conflict.   I have been invited to a meeting of the Legion and hope to bring a proposal to the new Council asking for your support.

1895. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1. Cllr. Benson- was approached at the end of last week about the bad state of repair of the footpath from The Close to the Parish Hall Car Park. Have approached West Devon and Devon County with no success in finding the ownership of the path. Consideration will be made to how we could fund the patching of this path.

2. Cllr. Maycock- Dog Exercise Field gates are fouling.

3. For Information the Victoria Social Club is calling an Extra Ordinary Annual General Meeting to discuss the future of the club.
1895. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 31st March as a true record and 

         taken as read 
    Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.         
   Matters Arising.

   Minute 1851(1764) - should read 60 cars have not been removed from the site at the Station.

   Minute 1855(1837) – Light in Parish Hall play area. Cllr. Law stated that the time clock had been installed and the Youth were very grateful.
SO RESOLVED

1896. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 14th April and taken as read, 
         to deal with matters arising.                
  

Cllr. Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1859-
Jackets Coaches breaking down- there is no justification in going forward with this item.                                                   
Cllr. Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.





SO RESOLVED
1897. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 14th April and 

taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Smith.                   
Matters Arising
Minute 1867(1822) - Cemetery water leak- this has now been confirmed as being in our pipe. The Clerk explained that there were two options, as the old water pipe is nearly twenty three years old Council could dig up and replace it. Or option two consider putting in a new connection and bringing the water tap down to the end of the entrance wall on your left going in to the Cemetery, setting the pipe and tap back into the grass with a press button tap. The Clerk, Chairman of Council and workman have had a meeting with Chammings to discuss these options and costing.

Discussions took place regarding delegated powers to get the work done.


Cllr. Benson proposed delegated powers to the Chairman of Council, Vice Chair and Chairman of Open Spaces for a new connection.

Minute 1868- End of year finances for Cemetery. The Clerk explained that there is an error in the figures, refer back to Open Spaces.

Minute 1869-
Cllr. Smith asked that this be referred back to F&GP for consideration of another grant.

Minute 1872- Timber surround at Sara Park this piece was removed to assist with the drainage of the wood chip.

Cllr. Boot-Handford enquired how the application to the Lottery was progressing. The Clerk has not 
been able to complete the application, Cllr. Boot-Handford offered to undertake this, all information 

to be passed to her.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Smith.






SO RESOLVED
1898. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 21st 
          April and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1877(1794) - Youth 2 Youth Agreement- Cllr. Law has given the Clerk a site map of the Y2Y 




          building to go with the agreement.
Cllr. Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.







 SO RESOLVED  
1899. Internal Audit to be carried out by Cllr. Law and Cllr. Maycock.
Cllr. Maycock reported that four bills were traced through the system and all were logged appropriately.
1900. Report from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council.

The council has appointed a new Independent Remuneration Panel and following an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council has approved a new level of Members’ Allowances for the year 2015/16. This will include those members appointed to the Hub Committee. The Hub Committee, developed by the Political Structures Working Group, will have 7 members and will take on the role of the Community Committee and Resources. The Council will still retain, outside of the Hub, Planning & Licensing, Audit & Standards. The Council will also appoint two Over and Scrutiny Committees to oversee the workings of the council. WDBC has also approved its calendar for meetings for the year 2015/16.

Members of this council will be aware that WDBC members are up for elections on May 7th the same day as the General Elections. The next Full Council of WDBC will take place on May 19th 

Cllr. Musgrave reported that last year he asked that Borough Councillors attendance registers be put on the 

Borough Website, he confirmed that this has now been done and is on West Devon Borough Council’s

Website.
1901. Report from Cllr. Lamb on Southern Link Meeting.                            
Cllr Benson and I attended the above meeting with Parish representatives from six other Parishes (out of 23!).  It was significant that Tavistock Town was not represented in spite of making a TAP Fund Application.  The following three applications were approved:

1
Lengthsman Services – Buckland/Plasterdown/Dartmoor Forest £4,500

2
Defibrillator Tavistock/Lamerton/Gulworthy £2,347 to be based at Bedford Hotel

3
Lengthsman Services – Gulworthy/ Bere Ferrers £1,920.

However, because of the elections all the above had been approved by WDBC and DCC members before the meeting and this gave a surreal affect to the debate.  I wonder what would happen if one of the above had been rejected. Possibly explains Tavistock Town absence – knowing that they had their money!

Cash would no longer be advanced but paid against invoiced receipts.

Parish Training Programme

To commence 1 & 9 July with courses for new Councillors, full details after10 May.

274 Councillors have attended the courses so far.

No significant news from DCC, WDBC or DNPA

Future Southern Link Meetings

Long discussion and some concern when informed that “Big Brother” had decided that three meetings were adequate because that was what Northern had decided. Suggestion rejected and there will be four.   Also that TAP Fund applications would only be discussed at two meetings a year but WDBC/DCC would have to approve this?!!

Structure

Elaborate plans were produced to redistribute various Parishes or even make four Link Meeting Groups, hatched up behind the scenes by “Big Brother”.

All rejected and we stay as we are.

I came away from the meeting rather frustrated by the attempts of unknown others (called “Big Brother”) to unsuccessfully manipulate the meeting. I was also disturbed that only six of 23 Parishes were represented which is most unusual.

1902. Correspondence.

1) WDBC- Recycling and Refuse collections Early May Bank Holiday dates.

2) TASS- Tavistock Area Support Services thanking Council for their donation and support.

3) CAB- Citizen’s Advice Bureaux thanking Council for their support and the kind donation.

4) Katherine Rix- Devon County Engineering Design Group, who is currently working on a scheme to 


repair and strengthen a retaining wall in Tuckermarsh.
“Ben Naylor has forwarded your email address to me as I am currently working on a scheme to repair and strengthen a retaining wall in Tuckermarsh.

The wall is located in a valley at the toe of a steep disused rail embankment. Adjacent to the wall is a road, and there are several properties within the area (please find attached a location plan of where this wall can be found).

The wall shows signs of deterioration and has had a small partial collapse in one area. The embankment supported by the wall will form part of the proposed Bere Alston to Tavistock rail route, but due to the state of the wall, repair and strengthening works are required prior to the main scheme. The repair and strengthening works to this wall are likely to involve the installation of reinforced columns along the face of the wall. These would encroach slightly on the road width. It is important to understand the space requirements of vehicles that currently utilise this section of road, in order to implement a suitable solution at this location (e.g. are there any agricultural vehicles, or others that already have difficulty navigating the sharp corner in the road, or any that have clipped the existing wall)”.


It was suggested that contact be made with Mr. Mayston who would have knowledge of the vehicle 

            movement in the area.

1903. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.

1a) Mr Lansdell- Vegetation overgrowing pavements and footpaths. County should honour their obligation 

to clear trees and bushes as you cannot walk down to the surgery also Edgecumbe Terrace and Bedford Street. The Chairman of Council did suggest that Mr Lansdell might like to write a letter to Highways.

1b) Mr Lansdell- Relating to my question on the Air Ambulance, I see the project for the Pavilion also 

includes lighting the car park would it not be plausible to take advice from the Air Ambulance regarding night landing sights.

1c) Mr Lansdell- With regards the Pavilion presumably when new toilets are provided could they be made 



     accessible to members of the public.
2) Cllr. Musgrave- residents in Bere Ferrers are upset about the new telegraph pole in the middle of the 



      Quay.

1904. Final Review.

The Chairman of Council brought to Council’s attention the resignation of Cllr. Smith who has served this Council for 21 years. He has taken great interest in the Cemetery, represented the Football Club and brought forward general community matters.

Cllr. Smith stated he became a Parish Councillor when his dad became ill and his mum always said they can only out vote you on matters; he was joint 7 at the general election. It has been a privilege and honour to serve this Parish Council.

Cllr. Lamb presented Cllr. Smith with an engraved silver tankard.

Cllr. Smith thanked the rest of the team and hopes the team continues to progress.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
Signed this 26th   day of May 2015.       
Chairman……………………………….
